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Open Letter

Dear Home Secretary

19th October 2010

Re: Stop & Search / Racial Profiling

We write to you to express our grave concerns regarding recent reports on research showing that in the UK black people are now 26 times more likely to be stop and searched than white people. Institutional racism in British policing and the consequent discriminatory effects of the use of police stop and search powers threaten to seriously aggravate police community relations. 

Recent reports indicate that the Home Office is considering changing the Draft Guidance regarding Section 60 stops. Current proposals will allow for ethnicity to be considered by police officers when conducting stop and searches. We believe that, if introduced this will result in a serious set back to police and community relations. 
 
Racial profiling we believe is a fundamental infringement of the human rights of Black and non-white ethnic minorities British citizens. 
Policing by consent is critical to maintaining public trust confidence and credibility. By changing the guidance to allow a citizen’s ethnicity to provide reasonable cause for the use of this intrusive power will result in the large-scale legitimization of racism in policing. 
 
Changing the guidance in the way suggested will result not only in further increases in the disproportionate use of the power but we believe will result in serious increase in tensions between black communities and the police. 
 
In context of the current deficit reduction plan leading to increased level’s of black unemployment, closure of front line community and youth services, welfare reform in particular the impacts of Housing Benefit reform we believe that such a move will be seen as deeply provocative and a dangerous concession to racism.
 
The Coalition Government has scrapped the Home Office Public Confidence measurement for police forces and in the document Policing in the 21st Century, proposed to abolish Police Authorities and loosen the accountability around other aspects of Police and Criminal Evidence Act [PACE] as a means of reducing bureaucracy. This, at a time when the National Black Police Association along with Community organizations have been working to build trust and confidence particularly in terms of developing leadership and empowering young people towards safer communities across the UK.
 
Allied to these developments the police service like other public services will be affected by proposed public spending reduction to the extent that police recruitment across the country is virtually frozen, severely undermining efforts to create a more ethnically diverse police service in terms of operational capability and leadership. A diverse police service is essential to improving public trust and confidence and ensuring that a police service reflects the community it serves. Not only could we see increases in the discriminatory use of stop and search powers but also with fewer black officers being recruited and promoted police services will become increasingly white.
 
The current impact of the slowing down in the rate of recruitment of black officers is highlighted vividly in the recent employment report commissioned by National Police Improvement Agency, where it highlights that many forces are less diverse now than they were ten years ago.
 
In short, we believe that these unprecedented steps towards a system of racial profiling added to the combination of factors outlined could prove disastrous for social cohesion and for the goal of reducing crime. We call upon the Government and Police Leadership to reject the proposed changes to Stop and search guidance.  We call on the Government to fully consult all relevant Black Community/Campaigning organisations to properly assess the impact of the current policy direction with regard to Policing a Modern Diverse Britain.
 
The visit to the UK of US Civil Rights Activist, Reverend Jesse Jackson calling attention to these issues, serve as a warning from history for those in authority to face up to the promises of the past and to address the fundamental issues of inequality within our criminal justice system and within society. Police services and Government are in real danger of losing moral authority in seeking to police ethnically diverse communities.

We urge you to reconsider these deeply contentious proposals
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